

# **POLICY FORUM: PEER-REVIEWED ARTICLE**

**How Medicaid and States Could Better Meet Health Needs of Persons Experiencing Homelessness** 

Sana Charania

#### Abstract

An estimated 580 000 people experienced homelessness on any single night in the United States in 2020. This article argues that, to address these persons' unmet needs, Medicaid should collaborate with clinicians and state programs to provide permanent supportive housing and housing support services to individuals experiencing homelessness. Access to shelter can improve health outcomes for individuals experiencing homelessness and reduce overall health care costs.

# Housing and Health

The US Department of Housing and Urban Development defines homelessness as an individual or family lacking a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence.¹ Although homelessness decreased in the United States by 12% from 2007 to 2019,² in 2020, an estimated 580 000 individuals still experienced homelessness on any given night.³ Most (61%) stayed in sheltered locations, while others (39%) remained unsheltered (eg, lived under bridges or in cars).³ In January 2020, roughly 25% of individuals experiencing homelessness (110 528 people) had "chronic patterns of homelessness," experiencing homelessness continually for a year or more or experiencing at least 4 episodes of homelessness during the last 3 years.³

People experiencing homelessness have unmet health needs. On a given night in January 2010, 26% of sheltered persons experiencing homelessness had a severe mental illness and 35% had problems with substance use.<sup>4</sup> More generally, homelessness is associated with poor health outcomes (eg, shorter life expectancy, higher usage of acute hospital services, and higher mortality and morbidity).<sup>5,6</sup> An estimated 80% of emergency department visits made by individuals experiencing homelessness are for preventable illnesses that could be far more efficiently and effectively managed from both cost and health perspectives.<sup>7</sup>

### **Medicaid Expansion**

The COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated the US homelessness crisis. In 2020, homelessness increased by 2% over 2019.<sup>3</sup> Millions of Americans, especially those with low incomes, have lost employment or are working reduced hours due to the pandemic; many are at risk of eviction when state moratoriums expire now that the federal

moratorium has expired.<sup>8</sup> Given homelessness' association with costly care and poor outcomes, clinicians, organizations, insurers, and other health sector stakeholders have ethical responsibilities to motivate Medicaid expansion.

Under the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010, 38 states and the District of Columbia adopted Medicaid expansion and increased health insurance coverage to individuals with annual incomes at or below 138% of the federal poverty level.9 This law also increased health care coverage among individuals experiencing homelessness: individuals experiencing homelessness with Medicaid coverage jumped from 45% in 2012 to 67% in 2014 in states that expanded Medicaid and only increased from 26% in 2012 to 30% in 2014 in states that did not.¹0 For newly covered individuals experiencing homelessness, Medicaid expansion delivered a pathway to secure needed health services.¹¹¹

## Medicaid Expansion and Housing

Because Medicaid can cover certain-housing related services, Medicaid expansion can also increase access to housing support services and permanent supportive housing and help recipients secure employment and income. 12,13 Permanent supportive housing is an effective intervention for improving health outcomes for individuals experiencing chronic homelessness and for decreasing overall health care costs, 13,14,15 since it provides long-term affordable housing and needed services (eg, employment assistance, mental illness treatment, and substance use disorders treatment interventions). 15 A study in Oregon reported a 55% reduction in Medicaid costs 1 year after individuals experiencing homelessness received permanent supportive housing. 16 Another study in Chicago found that providing transitional and long-term housing to individuals experiencing homelessness led to a 29% reduction in hospital days and a 24% reduction in emergency department visits.<sup>17</sup> Similarly, a program in New York State that provided 2300 supportive housing units and housing support services for individuals experiencing chronic homelessness<sup>18</sup> reduced the average number of inpatient days and emergency department visits over a 12-month period.19 The program also reduced average Medicaid costs by \$9526 per person over a 2-year period.<sup>20</sup>

Yet health insurance under Medicaid is not enough to meet the health needs of individuals experiencing homelessness. The high burden of chronic disease and disability among individuals experiencing homelessness, as well as lack of stable housing that can limit access to healthy foods and make it difficult to adhere to recommended interventions, is a significant obstacle for members of this population and those who care for them.<sup>21</sup>

Given Medicaid's provision of health insurance to many individuals experiencing homelessness, state Medicaid programs have incentives to provide housing-related services and collaborate with supportive housing programs to improve health outcomes and decrease costs of care for this population. In 2015, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services released an informational bulletin stating that, under 1915(c) home and community-based service waivers, Medicaid funds can be used to help individuals prepare for and transition to housing, help identify and secure housing options, and provide services to help individuals be successful tenants.<sup>22</sup> Medicaid funds can also support behavioral health and substance use interventions<sup>22</sup> and some transportation expenses.<sup>23</sup>

journalofethics.org

#### **State Laboratories**

Some states, such as Oregon and Louisiana, have waivers to support Medicaid beneficiaries with housing services, such as search assistance, eviction prevention, and care coordination among clinicians in primary care, mental health, and dentistry, 12,24 For example, in 2005, the Louisiana Department of Health and the Louisiana Housing Authority created the Permanent Supportive Housing Program in response to hurricanes Katrina and Rita. 12 Housing was funded through federal low-income housing credits and disaster recovery funding. Most individuals and families supported by these programs were Medicaid beneficiaries, so Louisiana used Medicaid funds to cover some of these individuals' and families' costs of pre-tenancy, move-in, and ongoing tenancy services. Since its initiation in 2008, the program has had a 94% retention rate and led to a 24% reduction in average monthly Medicaid costs per person that demonstrates the key health benefits to individuals and families whose Medicaid benefits were applied to cover tenancy support services. 12,25 Hawaii also gained approval to use Medicaid funds for housing services, 26 and it introduced a bill that would classify chronic homelessness as a key health determinant to direct some state Medicaid funds to secure beneficiaries' housing.<sup>27</sup> Research on such initiatives can continue to motivate better understanding of the health benefits of applying insurance benefits to housing services.

# Clinicians' and Organizations' Roles

Medicaid can't resolve homelessness alone. Clinicians, like members of the general public, hold implicit or unconscious biases about socially stigmatized groups, including individuals experiencing homelessness. Since bias can influence diagnoses and intervention recommendations and exacerbate inequity, 28,29,30 clinicians and students must first be trained to identify and mitigate its influence on clinical and ethical decision making. Second, clinicians should see clinical encounters with patients as opportunities to assess and address social determinants of their patients' health. Only 24% of hospitals and 16% of physician practices nationwide reported screening patients for basic health security (eg, food access, housing instability, and exposure to violence).31 Such health information is needed to understand patients' health risks; to contextualize their capacity to adhere to health recommendations; to modify interventions to be helpful, useful, and responsive to patient vulnerabilities; and to facilitate patients' connections with resources (eg. shelters, community centers, food pantries, and state and federal welfare programs).32,33,34,35 Third, clinicians can direct individuals experiencing homelessness who qualify for Medicaid to enroll. One study of 725 adults experiencing chronic homelessness in 11 cities found that almost 75% of Medicaideligible individuals were not enrolled in the program. 11 State Medicaid programs can support clinicians' and organizations' efforts by incentivizing and standardizing relevant data collection and use to facilitate research about program quality in motivating health outcome improvements among persons experiencing heomelessness.<sup>36</sup>

State Medicaid programs should collaborate with key supportive housing programs to better leverage health care infrastructure to serve people with complex clinical, behavioral, and social needs and to apply best practices to care of individuals experiencing homelessness.

## References

 US Department of Housing and Urban Development. Homeless definition. February 2018. Accessed May 1, 2020. https://files.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/HomelessDefinition\_RecordkeepingRequirementsandCriteria.pdf

- 2. US Department of Housing and Urban Development. *The 2019 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress: Part 1: Point-in-Time Estimates of Homelessness*. January 2020. Accessed May 30, 2021. https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/2019-AHAR-Part-1.pdf
- 3. US Department of Housing and Urban Development. *The 2020 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress. Part 1: Point-in-Time Estimates of Homelessness*. January 2021. Accessed June 28, 2021. https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/2020-AHAR-Part-1.pdf
- 4. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. Current statistics on the prevalence and characteristics of people experiencing homelessness in the United States. Updated July 2011. Accessed June 28, 2021. <a href="https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/programs\_campaigns/homelessness\_programs\_resources/hrc-factsheet-current-statistics-prevalence-characteristics-homelessness.pdf">https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/programs\_campaigns/homelessness\_programs\_resources/hrc-factsheet-current-statistics-prevalence-characteristics-homelessness.pdf</a>
- 5. Stafford A, Wood L. Tackling health disparities for people who are homeless? Start with social determinants. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2017;14(12):1535.
- 6. Fazel S, Geddes JR, Kushel M. The health of homeless people in high-income countries: descriptive epidemiology, health consequences, and clinical and policy recommendations. *Lancet*. 2014;384(9953):1529-1540.
- 7. The cost of homelessness: facts. Greendoors. Accessed June 28, 2021. https://greendoors.org/facts/cost.php
- 8. O'Connell A. Emergency bans on evictions and other tenant protections related to coronavirus. Nolo. Updated August 2, 2021. Accessed August 2, 2021. <a href="https://www.nolo.com/evictions-ban">https://www.nolo.com/evictions-ban</a>
- 9. Status of state Medicaid expansion decisions: interactive map. Kaiser Family Foundation. September 8, 2021. Accessed September 16, 2021. https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/status-of-state-medicaid-expansion-decisions-interactive-map/
- 10. Warfield M, DiPietro B, Artiga S. How has the ACA Medicaid expansion affected providers serving the homeless population: analysis of coverage, revenues, and costs. Kaiser Family Foundation. March 15, 2016. Accessed May 2, 2020. https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/how-has-the-aca-medicaid-expansion-affected-providers-serving-the-homeless-population-analysis-of-coverage-revenues-and-costs/
- 11. Tsai J, Rosenheck RA, Culhane DP, Artiga S. Medicaid expansion: chronically homeless adults will need targeted enrollment and access to a broad range of services. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2013;32(9):1552-1559.
- 12. Paradise J, Cohen Ross D. Linking Medicaid and supportive housing: opportunities and on-the-ground examples. Kaiser Family Foundation. January 2017. Accessed January 18, 2021. https://files.kff.org/attachment/lssue-Brief-Linking-Medicaid-and-Supportive-Housing-Opportunities-and-On-the-Ground-Examples
- 13. American Public Health Association. Policy 20178: housing and homelessness as a public health issue. November 7, 2017. Accessed January 18, 2021. https://apha.org/policies-and-advocacy/public-health-policy-statements/policy-database/2018/01/18/housing-and-homelessness-as-a-public-health-issue
- 14. Henwood BF, Cabassa LJ, Craig CM, Padgett DK. Permanent supportive housing: addressing homelessness and health disparities? *Am J Public Health*. 2013;103(suppl 2):S188-S192.

878 journalofethics.org

- 15. Zerger S, Francombe Pridham K, Jeyaratnam J, et al. The role and meaning of interim housing in housing first programs for people experiencing homelessness and mental illness. *Am J Orthopsychiatry*. 2014;84(4):431-437.
- 16. Center for Outcomes Research and Education. Integrating housing and health: a health-focused evaluation of the apartments at Bud Clark. Supportive Housing Network of New York. Accessed January 9, 2018. https://shnny.org/images/uploads/Oregon-SH-Report.pdf
- 17. Sadowski LS, Kee RA, VanderWeele TJ, Buchanan D. Effect of a housing and case management program on emergency department visits and hospitalizations among chronically ill homeless adults: a randomized trial. *JAMA*. 2009;301(17):1771-1778.
- 18. Medicaid and supportive housing. Supportive Housing Network of NY. Accessed May 2, 2020. https://shnny.org/what-we-do/advocacy-policy/state/medicaid-redesign/
- 19. New York State Department of Health. Medicaid redesign team supportive housing evaluation: utilization report. May 2017. Accessed May 5, 2020. https://shnny.org/images/uploads/Utilization%20Report%201%202017\_single %20pages.pdf
- 20. Lim S, Gao Q, Stazesky E, Singh TP, Harris TG, Levanon Seligson A. Impact of a New York City supportive housing program on Medicaid expenditure patterns among people with serious mental illness and chronic homelessness. *BMC Health Serv Res.* 2018;18(1):15.
- 21. Bharel M, Lin WC, Zhang J, O'Connell E, Taube R, Clark RE. Health care utilization patterns of homeless individuals in Boston: preparing for Medicaid expansion under the Affordable Care Act. *Am J Public Health*. 2013;103(suppl 2):S311-S317.
- 22. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. CMCS informational bulletin. June 2015. Accessed May 2, 2020. https://www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/federal-policy-guidance/downloads/CIB-06-26-2015.pdf
- 23. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Medicaid non-emergency medical transportation booklet for providers. April 2016. Accessed January 18, 2021. https://www.cms.gov/medicare-medicaid-coordination/fraud-prevention/medicaid-integrity-education/downloads/nemt-booklet.pdf
- 24. Oregon Health Authority. Oregon CCO housing supports: survey report. September 2016. Accessed May 4, 2020. https://www.oregon.gov/oha/HPA/HP/docs/OHA%208440%20CCO-Housing-Survey-Report.pdf
- 25. Evaluation of the Louisiana Permanent Supportive Housing Initiative. Human Services Research Institute. Accessed May 30, 2021. https://www.hsri.org/project/evaluation-of-the-louisiana-permanent-supportive-housing-initiative
- 26. Blair A. In "game changer," Hawaii given approval to use Medicaid dollars to help chronically homeless. *Hawaii News Now*. November 30, 2018. Accessed August 2, 2021. https://www.hawaiinewsnow.com/2018/11/30/game-changer-hawaii-given-approval-use-medicaid-dollars-help-chronically-homeless/
- 27. Hawaii bill would classify homelessness as medical condition. *Modern Healthcare*. January 26, 2017. Accessed May 3, 2020. https://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20170126/NEWS/170129928/hawaii-bill-would-classify-homelessness-as-medical-condition

- 28. Hall WJ, Chapman MV, Lee KM, et al. Implicit racial/ethnic bias among health care professionals and its influence on health care outcomes: a systematic review. *Am J Public Health*. 2015;105(12):e60-e76.
- 29. FitzGerald C, Hurst S. Implicit bias in healthcare professionals: a systematic review. *BMC Med Ethics*. 2017;18:19.
- 30. Dovidio JF, Fiske ST. Under the radar: how unexamined biases in decision-making processes in clinical interactions can contribute to health care disparities. *Am J Public Health*. 2012;102(5):945-952.
- 31. Fraze TK, Brewster AL, Lewis VA, Beidler LB, Murray GF, Colla CH. Prevalence of screening for food insecurity, housing instability, utility needs, transportation needs, and interpersonal violence by US physician practices and hospitals. *JAMA Netw Open.* 2019;2(9):e1911514.
- 32. Adler N, Stead W. Patients in context—EHR capture of social and behavioral determinants of health. *N Engl J Med*. 2015;372(8):698-701.
- 33. Garg A, Jack B, Zuckerman B. Addressing the social determinants of health within the patient-centered medical home: lessons from pediatrics. *JAMA*. 2013;309(19):2001-2002.
- 34. Thomas-Henkel C, Schulman M. Screening for social determinants of health in populations with complex needs: implementation considerations. Center for Health Care Strategies; October 26, 2017. Accessed January 18, 2021. https://www.chcs.org/media/SDOH-Complex-Care-Screening-Brief-102617.pdf
- 35. Theiss J, Regenstein M. Facing the need: screening practices for the social determinants of health. *J Law Med Ethics*. 2017;45(3):431-441.
- 36. Spencer A, Freda B, et al. Measuring social determinants of health among Medicaid beneficiaries: early state lessons. Center for Health Care Strategies; December 7, 2016. Accessed January 18, 2021. https://www.chcs.org/media/CHCS-SDOH-Measures-Brief 120716 FINAL.pdf

Sana Charania is a student at the George Washington University's Milken Institute School of Public Health in Washington, DC, who is interested in health policy, social determinants, and health equity.

### Citation

AMA J Ethics. 2021;23(11):E875-880.

## DOI

10.1001/amajethics.2021.875.

### Conflict of Interest Disclosure

The author(s) had no conflicts of interest to disclose.

The viewpoints expressed in this article are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2021 American Medical Association. All rights reserved. ISSN 2376-6980

880 journalofethics.org